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Locally adapted Honeybees
I represent Bridgend Beekeepers Association, a group of over 100  beekeepers  in south Wales. Our members include many hobby beekeepers but also some some commercial beekeepers.
For many years, queen honeybees and ‘packages’ of honeybees including queens have been imported into the UK from various parts of the world, in the belief that the imported races of bees would be more productive and easier to handle than our ‘native’ race of bees, known as Apis mellifera mellifera, or the British Black Bee. As it is impossible to control the mating of bees, these imported queens have widely mated with our native race, so that it is now difficult to find ‘pure’ British Black Bees.
Imported races such as Italian or Carniolan (from central Europe) are usually easy to handle, and can produce very large colonies, which, in the right conditions can bring in large amounts of honey. But they are not adapted to our UK climate, and in poor weather they do not fare as well as our local bees. 
Crosses with imported races often result in very bad tempered bees which are difficult to handle, and can cause problems for members of the public who come across them. The only way to avoid this hybridisation is for beekeepers to continually bring in new imported queens, which only adds to the problem.
In recent years, there has been a movement among UK beekeepers to try to recover our native race. In some parts of the UK, where mating can to some extent be controlled by local geography, local beekeepers have had some success in selecting bees which show characteristics of the native bee, and even where this has not been possible, beekeepers are successfully breeding their own replacement queens, which have evolved to cope with our changeable climate.
The Varroa mite was introduced to the UK in the 1990’s and quickly became a major pest of honeybees, resulting in increased mortality, and in the use of a variety of chemicals to control the mites. However, there are signs that  local populations of honeybees, some of which survive as wild colonies, are evolving behaviours which naturally reduce the Varroa populations in hives to manageable levels. Imported bees have not evolved these behaviours, and continuing to import them will severely affect the evolution of these traits in the honeybee population.
There are other pests of honeybees, in particular the Small Hive Beetle and the Tropilaelaps mite, which are not yet present in  the UK, but which will cause major problems for bees if they do arrive. The most likely source for these pests will be imported bees or queens.
For all these reasons, I propose a complete ban on the importation of honeybees and queens into the UK (including through Northern Ireland)

Greg Nuttgens , January 2025
